BOARD OF SELECTMEN
TUESDAY, JUNE 17, 2014

The regular meeting scheduled for June 10, 2014 was canceled due to the Annual Town Elections being held on the same day. It was agreed at the last meeting to combine the regular meetings scheduled for June 10th and June 24th into this one meeting for the month of June.

The regular meeting for the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the conference room at 29 Thompson Street in the Hillside Building. In attendance were Edward S. Harrison, Dr. Richard M. Smith and John R. Morrell. Also present were Town Administrator Evan Brassard and the media.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Re-organization of the Board:
Dr. Smith made a motion to appoint:

                Edward S. Harrison as Chair

                Dr. Richard M. Smith as Vice-Chair

                John R. Morrell as Clerk
 Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:
Dr. Smith made a motion to accept the meeting minutes of May 27, 2014 – open and executive sessions. Mr. Morrell abstained as he hadn’t been elected at that point. Mr. Harrison seconded and it was so VOTED.
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes for Emergency Meeting:
It was agreed to hold off on the acceptance of the meeting minutes for the Special Emergency meeting that was held on June 6, 2014. Mr. Harrison was the only current member present at that meeting since the meeting was held prior to Mr. Morrell being elected as a Selectman, Dr. Smith wasn’t present for the emergency meeting and Mr. Maia is no longer a Selectman. Mr. Brassard said he will consult with Legal on how to vote to accept those meeting minutes.
Summerfest Update – Steve Slozak:
Mr. Slozak approached the Board of Selectmen and explained his first request for Summerfest on Friday, July 4th is for a letter of boundaries covering both the night of the fireworks and the Summerfest on July 4th. The Summerfest Committee is also looking for a $2,500.00 donation once again from the Gifts to the Town Account to help with costs for the Police coverage and two one-day liquor licenses – one for the beer garden on the night of the fireworks and one for the beer garden at the gazebo during the Summerfest festivities on July 4th.
The fireworks will be held on Saturday, June 28th with a rain date of Sunday, June 29th. Mr. Slozak explained there will be a block dance in the parking lot from 8:00 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. They will stop at 9:30 p.m. for the fireworks display and then following the display the band will pick up again and play until 11:00 p.m., with everything cleared out by 11:30 p.m.

Mr. Solzak noted there will be three bands performing in the Fire Station on July 4th, due to Memorial Hall being closed. He noted last year there weren’t any problems related to noise.
Dr. Smith made a motion to allow Summerfest to use Main Street from Academy Hill to Memorial Hall on July 4th from 9:00 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Dr. Smith made a motion to allocate $2,500.00 from the Gifts to the Town Account to help with costs incurred for the Police coverage, as done in the past. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith made a motion to approve the one-day liquor license for the beer garden at Quarry Hill School on the night of the fireworks on June 28th with a rain date of June 29th from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m., contingent upon receipt of the insurance certificate. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith made a motion to approve the one-day liquor license for the beer garden on July 4th at the gazebo from 10:00 a.m. to 5:30 p.m., contingent upon receipt of the insurance certificate. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith made a motion to set the boundaries on the night of the fireworks from Margaret Street where it intersects with High Street to the closed landfill on Margaret Street; and Thompson Street from Hillside School to the intersection with High Street. The boundaries on July 4th will be on Main Street from the Fire Station driveway to the intersection of High Street and Main Street. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Reappointments:
Mr. Morrell read page one, as attached, into the record. Dr. Smith made a motion to reappoint the people as presented. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Mr. Morrell read page two of the reappointment list into the record as attached, with the exception of reappointing himself as the Driveway Inspector. Dr. Smith made a motion to reappoint the people as presented. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith made a motion to reappoint John R. Morrell as Driveway Inspector. Mr. Harrison seconded. Mr. Morrell abstained from voting.
Mr. Harrison read page three of the reappointment list into the record as attached. Dr. Smith made a motion to reappoint the people listed as presented. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith made a motion to reappoint John R. Morrell as Cross Alter Inspector. Mr. Harrison seconded. Mr. Morrell abstained from voting.
Mr. Harrison read page four of the reappointment list into the record. Dr. Smith made a motion to reappoint the people on the list as presented. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith read page five of the reappointment list into the record and made a motion to reappoint the people listed as presented. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith made a motion to reappoint and read page six of the reappointment list as attached into the record. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Morrell made a motion to reappoint and read page seven of the reappointment list into the record. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Morrell made a motion to reappoint and read page eight of the reappointment list into the record. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Morrell read the Police Department reappointments into the record and made a motion to reappoint them as presented. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith read the Fire Department reappointments into the record and made a motion to reappoint them as presented. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED. 

Fire Bucket Truck:
Upon the request of Fire Chief Laurent McDonald, Dr. Smith made a motion to deem the bucket truck surplus. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Message Board Discussion:
Mr. Morrell said he was watching the last Selectmen’s meeting when Reed Coles recommended an electronic message board for the front left corner of the lawn at the Town Office building at 110 Main Street. Mr. Morrell said he feels the electronic message board isn’t appropriate at that location with all of the historic buildings in the area, and therefore thought this would hurt the appearance of the new Town Office building and all of the buildings in the vicinity. Other problems are with the driveway for the Post Office, Senior Center, etc., as well as the Tree Committee planning on planting nice trees there and the landscape dropping off to the point the sign would have to be tall in order to be seen. 
Mr. Morrell noted a resident donated $15,000 for the nice brick bulletin board which is there on the right hand corner next to Main Street Cemetery. 
Mr. Morrell felt the school events could be posted in front of one of the schools on Margaret Street and suggested, to save Mr. Coles time that he go to the School Committee to see if he could put a manual board there instead.
Mr. Morrell stated electronic boards need repair from time to time, and this would be an expensed to the town, as well as a target for vandalism.

Mr. Morrell said he commends Mr. Coles on trying to promote the school events, but felt this is the wrong site. It was reiterated electronic messaging boards are in violation of the Monson zoning bylaws, as the bylaw states signs such as this are not permitted anywhere in town.

Mr. Morrell felt the schools would be the best place for notifying the public of school events and felt we have to be careful with what we put in front of the new Town Office Building for aesthetic purposes.
Mr. Harrison said one of his long term complaints is in communicating with the public and how it’s very difficult to get word out to everyone, and felt anything that would enhance getting the word out is a plus, he just isn’t sure the 110 Main Street site is the proper place as well. 
Mr. Harrison said we have banners across Main Street or at Dave Grieve Park to help with getting the word out to people, and noted the issues of expense and longevity of the sign that Mr. Morrell brought up were good points.
Dr. Smith said he understands and appreciates the need, but agreed it’s a violation of the bylaws.

Mr. Morrell noted if the Zoning Board of Appeals approves the sign for some reason, it would come back to the Board of Selectmen and he would like to save Mr. Coles the time and trouble.

Dr. Smith made a motion to not allow an electronic sign board in front of the new Town Office building at 110 Main Street. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

In New Business to Come Before the Board:
· Leslie Duthie approached the Board of Selectmen to talk about the Open Space and Recreation Plan and to get an application signed so she can meet her deadline. Ms. Duthie explained she has a draft copy of Monson’s Open Space Plan and noted there are a few places to complete still, but for the most part it’s done. Ms. Duthie said she worked with the Pioneer Valley Planning Commission on this and it will make the town eligible for a number of grants. A copy of the Open Space Plan will be in the Selectmen’s Office for anyone who wants to look at it.
Ms. Duthie said she was also here tonight to inform the Board she is interested in purchasing another piece of property for Monson’s Open Space and Recreation and provided the Board with a map, as attached. The lot known as the Moore property, is 70 acres, plus or minus, and is located on the north and east sides of Silver Street. The parcel contains hiking trails and is a natural heritage for endangered species. Ms. Duthie stated there isn’t much development in that area and there is land in that area that is in Chapter 61.
Sixty-eight percent of the funds to purchase this parcel will come from the grant with the remaining thirty-two percent coming from CPA. Currently the Community Preservation fund has $85,000 available for Open Space acquisition. There will be an additional sum of money for Open Space acquisition in November, and they are hoping they receive a full match. Ms. Duthie said as a community, Monson has never received less than 75% as a match on our dollars. The grant total is $295,000 for the purchase; $575 for the title search, certification and recording fees; and $8,800 for the survey; for a total of $304,375. The total grant amount that can be requested, our 68% is $206,975, leaving us short about $97,000 that will be our town match that should be provided through the Community Preservation money.
Ms. Duthie noted Conservation pays for the land appraisal, and the town can never pay more than fair market value for the land. The Town has to vote for acquisition of the land as well as approve the expenditure of the CPA funds.

Dr. Smith made a motion to authorize Leslie Duthie to apply for the grant as described. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

· In other business, Mr. Morrell said a while back he wrote a letter to the Governor and asked the Board of Selectmen to write one as well in support of receiving the $2 million that has been appropriated and set aside by the State for the specific project of replacing the bridge near the intersection on Hospital Road at the Monson Developmental Center and State Avenue. Mr. Morrell said he also sent a copy of his letter to the Secretary of the Department of Transportation, who is the person in charge of that project. Mr. Morrell noted this is not a federal aid project. The bridge has been closed for numerous years and replacing it is important for economic development, as it would enhance the potential for future use of the Developmental Center property as well as cut out the seven mile detour in place right now.
Mr. Morrell made a motion to have Mr. Brassard draft a letter on the Selectmen’s behalf in support of replacing the bridge on Hospital Road. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Correspondence was read and completed.

At 8:15 p.m., Dr. Smith made a motion to adjourn from open session to go into executive session for the purpose of discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining or litigation – pursuant to M.G.L. C. 30A §21 (3), not to return to open session. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

___________________________

John R. Morrell, Clerk     
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